SEND Information Report for Brackenwood Junior School July 2019
1. Types of SEND Provision Available at Brackenwood Junior School

	What kind of Special Educational Need Provision is available at Brackenwood Junior School?
	At Brackenwood, we are committed to meeting the needs of all pupils in a safe, exciting and stimulating environment. We promote an ethos and follow a curriculum which we hope will develop their resilience and confidence and give all of the children we teach the best possible chance to achieve their hopes and ambitions.
The range of Special Educational Needs available at the school includes:

* Offering additional support academically for any child who is falling behind in reading, writing or maths

* Offering additional support where necessary to aid a child’s social and emotional development

* Offering additional support for children who need to learn English as an additional language
* Making appropriate adjustments to the learning environment and levels of support in order to cater for children who are disabled




2. Identifying Children with Special Educational Needs

	How do we identify and assess the needs of children with SEND?

	Many children join us at the end of their Infant school education with their needs already identified and assessed. However, all children are assessed when they enter our school and these baselines are used to determine the provision they then receive. 
Strategies for identifying Special Educational Needs include:
* Participating in transition meetings with Infant school teachers to identify individuals who have already been assessed as having SEND.
* Assessing all pupils on entry to the school to identify levels of attainment against national Age Related Expectations.
* Using a range of standardised screening and assessment tools.
* Using the support of external agencies to help with the identification and assessment of specific individual needs.

* Being vigilant at all times for signs of behavioural, emotional or social developmental needs.

* Being vigilant at all times to identify children who have a significantly greater difficulty in learning than other children of the same age.

* Tracking the rates of attainment and progress of all pupils each term through formal assessment.
* Carrying out pupil progress meetings each term to identify any child with low levels of attainment or slow rates of progress.
* A clear analysis of the child’s needs will be carried out by the class teacher. 

* Ensuring all children’s data is updated to the school’s data tracking system.



3. Access to the School Curriculum and Additional Activities
	How do we approach teaching children with SEND?


	We have high expectations of all children and use our best endeavours to make sure that a child with SEND gets the support required. We do all we can to meet the needs of specific individuals. 
Our approach to teaching children with SEND includes:

* Differentiating activities within lessons to ensure all children are working on tasks set at an appropriately challenging level.
* Using concrete apparatus, models, visual representations and carefully scaffolded tasks within lessons to ensure SEND children are fully supported.
* Grouping children of similar ability in order to meet their needs more effectively.

* Allocating teaching assistants appropriately to support individual or small groups of children within lessons or intervention groups.
* Ensuring lessons encompass visual and kinaesthetic learning styles.
* 1:1 conferencing and/or 1:1 or small group pre-learning and booster sessions for children who need extra support and explanations.


	What adaptions do we make to our curriculum and learning environment to support children with SEND?


	We make adaptations to accommodate the needs of children with SEND. These include:
* Ensuring all rooms contain visual displays and working walls to support all children in their learning.

* Ensuring rooms are available and set up to accommodate small intervention groups or booster sessions.
* Allocating teaching assistants to individuals and groups of children to support them within lessons.

* Allocating teaching assistants to plan and teach booster groups or interventions in English and Maths.
* Ensuring support is in place on a daily basis to meet the needs of non-fluent readers.
* Offering 1-1 intervention programmes where appropriate.
* Pre-learning sessions for children who may find it difficult to access information in lessons.



	To what extent are children with SEND able to engage with other children and available activities?

	We are fully committed to inclusion and ensure that children with SEND are able to engage in all activities undertaken by the school alongside other pupils. SEND children and those who are disabled routinely participate in activities such as:
* Practical lessons such PE and Games, Design Technology or Music

* Extra-Curricular sports clubs

* Instrumental Music Lessons

* School visits and residentials

* Drama / Speaking and Listening activities




4. Reviewing and Assessing Progress

	How do we assess and review the progress of children with SEND towards outcomes and targets?


	Teachers are responsible and accountable for the progress and development of all the pupils in their class and they will use on-going formative and summative assessments throughout the year to review the rates of progress children make. Strategies used by the school include:
* Ongoing formative assessment to track the performance of pupils in class on a daily basis in order to monitor any progress made towards individual targets.

* End of term summative assessments to establish levels of attainment and rates of progress made by the child. 

* Prior and Post Learning assessments to evaluate the impact of teaching and learning within individual units of work.

* Regular meetings between SENCO and class teachers to review the progress made towards individual targets.
* Detailed Data Reports issued to teachers at the end of each term illustrating latest levels of attainment and rates of progress.

* Pupil progress meetings, held each term, to discuss rates of progress and levels of attainment.



	How do we evaluate the effectiveness of our SEND provision?

	School leaders monitor and evaluate SEND provision rigorously each term and findings are reported to the governing body. The monitoring process includes:

* Measuring rates of progress and levels of attainment for SEND groups in each cohort on a termly basis.

* Measuring the impact of each intervention provided by the school in relation to the numbers of children who have made accelerated progress or increased their levels of attainment.

* Measuring the impact of all forms of intervention received by an individual child, in order to ascertain whether accelerated progress or increased attainment has been achieved. 




5. Consultation with Parents, Children and Other Organisations

	How do we consult with parents of children with SEND and involve them in their child’s education?


	We believe parents have much to contribute when supporting children with SEND and will always ensure parents are fully informed whenever a decision is made regarding special educational provisional for a child. We include parents in SEND consultation by:

* liaising with parents during the process of identifying a special need.

* involving parents fully in the process once a special educational need has been identified.

* keeping parents fully informed of planned interventions and support.

* identifying ways in which parents can reinforce or contribute to progress at home.

* keeping parents informed of the impact of the support and intervention provided.

* meeting with parents to review progress towards individual targets.
* encouraging an active partnership through on-going dialogue with parents at all times.


	How do we consult with the children and involve them in their education?


	When considering special needs provision, we will:

* take into account the views and wishes of the child.

* involve children in setting targets.

* encourage children to make judgements about their performance against targets set.



	To what extent do we liaise with other agencies and organisations to support SEND children?

	In identifying children with special educational needs and assessing and reviewing their progress, we use the assistance of a range of external agencies. These include:
* The Special Educational Needs Assessment Advice Team (SENAAT)
* Educational Psychologist
* School Nurse

* Community Paediatrician

* Speech Therapists

* Physiotherapists
* Hearing support
Where children with SEND continue to make little or no progress, or their attainment remains substantially below that of their peers, external agency support will always be used.




6. Supporting Transition

	How do we support children with SEND through the transition process from Infant to Junior School and from Junior to Secondary school?

	We prepare carefully for the transition process for pupils as they come to us from the infant school and as they leave us for secondary education. In order to ensure pupils are fully supported, we:

* ensure meetings take place between SENCos from all schools concerned to discuss the needs of the child.

* consult with parents in regard to how we can best meet the needs of the child.

* receive information from feeder schools to ensure levels of provision and support can be put in place as soon as pupils start at the school.

* share all appropriate information with secondary schools prior to pupils attending.

* make arrangements for children to visit their new school and meet key members of staff.

* if appropriate, take photographs of new environment and staff for child to take home and share with family over the summer break.

* 1:1 or small group sessions based around the move to secondary school, including looking at example timetables and learning how to read them, discussing things that might be worrying the child about the move, looking at a map of the new school to begin to familiarise the child with the layout etc.



7. Supporting Social and Emotional Development

	How do we support the emotional and social development of children with SEND?

	We are committed to supporting children who display a range of social and emotional difficulties, such as those who are withdrawn and isolated, or those who display challenging or disruptive behaviour. To do this, we:
* provide access for parents to a school-based pastoral mentor on a daily basis as an opportunity to bring to our attention any school-related issues which may be affecting the well-being of their child.
* provide access for children to a school-based pastoral mentor, giving them the opportunity to discuss any issues which may be affecting their mental health or well-being.
* run social skills interventions, such as ‘When my Worries..’ and ‘Socially Speaking’, to develop children’s social and communication skills.
* if appropriate, offer individual children the opportunity to ‘de-brief’ at the end of the day.
* provide Cognitive Behaviour Therapy sessions using an outside agency, if deemed appropriate.

* raising awareness of mental health issues with all the pupils via PSHE / Jigsaw sessions and by engaging in National Children’s Mental Health Day and Week.




8. Staff Training and Areas of Expertise

	What expertise do we have on our team and what training is put in place to support staff working with SEND children?

	We regularly review how expertise and resources used to address SEND can be used to build the quality of our provision. For example:
* Staff delivering intervention programmes for English and Maths receive full training in order to deliver the programmes effectively.

* Our pastoral mentor attends training regularly in order to maximise the support she is able to offer parents and children.

* Our SENCo holds the National Qualification Award for school SENCos.
* Our SENCo has attended Person-Centred Planning training.
* Our SENCo attends regular meetings to keep up to date with the latest changes and developments to SEND.
* Staff receive regular training to support children with a range of needs, including autism, dyspraxia and ADHD.
* Further training is arranged for staff when necessary in order to support as effectively as we can the children on roll.




9. Handling Complaints

	What are the arrangements for parents who wish to complain about the provision we offer?

	Parents who wish to raise a complaint regarding our Special Educational Needs provision are encouraged to speak to the SENCo initially and secondly the Head teacher. If this does not help to resolve the issue, parents should refer to the Complaints Procedure which is available on the school website.
Complaints can only refer to the school’s provision as outlined in this document.



10. Support services for parents of children with special educational needs

	Where can parents seek more information or support for their child, away from the school environment?

	The Local Authority’s local offer can be found on the Local Offer Website https://localofferwirral.org/



This Information Report will be reviewed in July 2020.
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